



High altitude ElectroMagnetic Pulse (HEMP): Background leading to the signing of the Executive Order by the President of the United States in 2019, and future outlook

ICHIMASA Sukeyuki, Senior Fellow, Policy Studies Department, Defense Policy Division

NIDS コメンタリー

No. 101, December 24, 2019

What is HEMP?

High altitude electromagnetic pulse (HEMP), also known as nuclear electromagnetic pulse (nuclear EMP), which causes high altitude nuclear explosions at a height of about 40km to 400km from the ground, has long been a point of contention in security. Even today, there are arguments for and against the evaluation of its threat. Previous research conducted in the United States is a famous example of the worst hypothesis, which posits that a HEMP attack would cause irreversible destruction to the electric grid and communications network across the whole of the United States, resulting in an extended lack of power supply from several months to even several years. This would bring about hunger, diseases, and social chaos, which would in turn lead to a loss of population of between 67% to 90% in a year (*The main figure used as the basis for this calculation was the population of the United States in 1880, which was about 50 million people. This was prior to the invention of the first power network, when society had been supported by horse carriages and coal-fired thermal power).¹ However, instead of a HEMP attack, which even countries that possess the nuclear attack capability were uncertain about with regard to its effectiveness to begin with, a direct nuclear attack on densely populated areas and key military bases of the enemy country would be far more reliable as a nuclear threat. Moreover, due to the uncertainty of hypothetical damage, there were also firmly-rooted criticisms on the excessively high cost of enhancing HEMP resistance (EMP hardening) across all

matters of social infrastructure, making it not worth its while to do so.² With regard to the source region EMP that occurs several kilometers around the center of a nuclear blast, there have been reports about communications disruption and breakdowns in observation equipment even in atmospheric nuclear tests conducted in the past.³ Furthermore, although the occurrence mechanism and characteristics are different, EMP can also be a natural phenomenon, such as the geomagnetic disturbances (GMD) that accompany solar flares. A well-known example would be the Carrington Event of 1859, in which a large-scale coronal mass ejection (CME) caused damage to telegraph communication systems in North America and Europe.⁴ For this reason, the main contentions surrounding the HEMP threat are high power comprising of the three phases of early-time EMP (E1) that occurs when the abovementioned high altitude nuclear explosion causes a Compton effect, intermediate-time pulse (E2), and late-time pulse (E3 or Magnetohydrodynamic EMP (MHDEMP)), as well as the wide-area impact that arises when that strikes electronic equipment that is connected to power transmission lines.⁵ The field intensity that HEMP has on the earth's surface and its geographical distribution is another important point to take note of. Under the United States Military (MIL) Standard, the field intensity of HEMP on the earth's surface is 50kv/m. However, this has mainly been studied from the perspective of the possibility that its scope of impact and field intensity may be stronger or weaker, depending on

factors such as the height of burst (*Diffraction in the ionosphere and other elements that have a secondary impact on the field intensity of the earth's surface have been pointed out in previous research).⁶

Historical background of the United States and Soviet Union surrounding HEMP research

At the beginning of the Cold War period, HEMP that had been proven through atmospheric nuclear tests became a subject for investigative research, with a number of high altitude nuclear tests conducted by the United States and Soviet Union from the 1950s to early 1960s, based on various height of burst and nuclear yields. According to publicly disclosed information, the United States conducted a total of nine high altitude nuclear tests at sea, at altitudes of more than 40km, while the former Soviet Union conducted about six tests on land. However, in view of the nuclear non-proliferation and strong criticism from the international community over radioactive fallout, after the Partial Test Ban Treaty (PTBT) entered into force in 1963, both countries had no choice but to make the shift to EMP-related research under restricted conditions, such as underground nuclear tests and theoretical research.⁷

In this process, strangely enough, both the United States and Soviet Union separately confirmed that HEMP has a physical impact over a wide area on land, based on high altitude nuclear tests carried out in 1962, when the PTBT was about to come into effect. These were the Starfish Prime Nuclear Test (United States, skies above Johnston Island in the Pacific), and Nuclear Test No. 184 (former Soviet Union, Kapustin Yar or Novaya Zemlya missile testing range. However, the name and conditions of the test are not consistent among various materials⁸). In the case of the United States, the power outage that occurred on the Hawaiian Islands, 1,400km away from the site of the explosion, immediately after the high altitude nuclear test, was a well-known incident. However, such damages were minor and restoration work was carried out swiftly. After that, the power outage incident in Hawaii was verified

from a professional perspective by researchers from Sandia National Laboratories in the United States, and it was concluded that the cause of the power outage could be attributed to the HEMP effect.⁹ However, at the time, there were no signs that HEMP was captured as a major security threat, and it was not possible to say, based on the power outage in Hawaii, that it had any significant impact on the nuclear strategy of the United States or the protection of its citizens.

Thereafter, in the United States, the EMP resistance of various equipment and military infrastructure, such as aircraft, naval vessels, and missiles, was measured by simulating the HEMP effect. The testing ranges used for these tests (a famous one is Atlas-I in Albuquerque, New Mexico¹⁰) were in operation throughout the Cold War period.¹¹ In addition, HEMP measures were advanced mainly in the military sector, such as the formulation of the aforementioned MIL Standard, which set out EMP measures in the field of communications. On the other hand, there were also criticisms about the slow progress in the advancement of HEMP measures for social infrastructure such as power and communication networks.¹² Depending on one's viewpoint, this suggests that it is possible that the HEMP threat had not been perceived as a major security threat in the United States until recent years.

On the other hand, at the European Electromagnetics Symposium (EUROEM) held in France in 1994, Major-General V.M. Loborev of the All-Russian Scientific Research Institute for Technical Physics, under the Ministry of Defense of the Russian Federation, presented a report on the details of physical damage caused by HEMP over several hundreds of kilometers on land, in nuclear test No. 184 conducted by the former Soviet Union (for example, a fire occurred at a power plant nearby, underground power cables melted with the heat while the insulation devices of overland power cables were also burnt, and spark gap devices for long-distance telephones broke down). This report drew much attention from the West as information that conveys the realities of HEMP threat.¹³ Previous research based on publicly

disclosed information, too, showed indications of attempts at conducting comparative tests on the impact of HEMP, by matching the explosion altitude (40-50km, 150km, around 300km) and nuclear yields (from extremely small-scale to around 300kt) of the former Soviet Union's high altitude nuclear test.¹⁴ It is worthy of special mention that in the case of the former Soviet Union, in addition to the fact that these tests were mainly conducted on land, of the comparative tests held multiple times, wide-spread damage was reported only once, on the aforementioned occasion. Another related point that cannot be overlooked is that there is testimony surrounding the development of nuclear weapons by the former Soviet Union, which appears to have specialized in the military aspects of HEMP. This testimony is the remarks made by Vladimir Lukin, former chair of the Russian assembly's (Duma's) Foreign Affairs Committee, who had also previously served as Ambassador of the Russian Federation in the United States, to U.S. congressmen on the occasion of the meeting between members of the U.S. congress and members of Russia's Duma in Vienna, Austria, on April 30, 1999, to discuss peaceful solutions to the Kosovo conflict. In his remarks, Lukin spoke about the existence of Super EMP Weapons of the former Soviet Union that could demonstrate field intensity of 200kv/m on the earth's surface.¹⁵ While there is no way of verifying the truth of his statement, at the very least, it points to the possibility that the former Soviet Union had held a stronger military interest than the United States in the effects of HEMP. Additionally, it should be noted that from the Cold War period till today, there have been no confirmed cases of high altitude nuclear tests being conducted by nuclear-weapon states or de-facto nuclear-weapon states other than the United States and Soviet Union (Russia). Of the five nuclear-weapon states (United States, Russia, United Kingdom, France, and China), in recent years, while the United Kingdom has published results of reviews on HEMP threat based on information provided by the United States,¹⁶ in reality, the United States and the Soviet Union (Russia) are the

only two countries that have had the opportunity to validate the effects of HEMP.

Evaluation of HEMP threat—Initiatives by the United States

With regard to the HEMP measures put in place by the former Soviet Union and Russia, many aspects remain unclear. Nevertheless, the United States, which has in contrast made progress in information disclosure, it is clear that the issue of HEMP threat has been taken up frequently and been reviewed by the relevant government agencies and other institutes. An example of documents related to military infrastructure that have been disclosed would be the Engineering Design Guidelines¹⁷ for enhancing the EMP resistance of naval equipment in the United States, compiled by EMA in 1981 and submitted to the Naval Surface Weapon Center. Additionally, in 1990, a guidance on HEMP protection was prepared as a MIL Standard for a ground command, control, communications, computers, and intelligence (C4I) facility responsible for executing urgent and important missions.¹⁸ On the other hand, in the aspect of social infrastructure, the Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC) of the United States had already, in 1983, compiled the results of a study on the operation of safety systems in nuclear power plants even after the occurrence of an EMP incident. When it conducted a review of the abovementioned research results in 2014, 30 years after the study, it reached a similar conclusion once again, which was published.¹⁹

However, to reiterate, the U.S. government and experts remain split over the evaluation of the threat of HEMP even today. It could be said that the greatest point of contention lies in the question of how to come to grips with the difference between social infrastructure of the "vacuum tube era" 60 years ago, when the high altitude nuclear tests were conducted, and the key social infrastructure of the IoT era such as power, communications, water supply and sewage, and

transportation—many of which are supported by Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition (SCADA) systems that are vulnerable to EMP.²⁰ Amidst this situation, the Commission to Assess the Threat to the United States from Electromagnetic Pulse (EMP) Attack (hereinafter, “EMP Commission”), established pursuant to title XIV of the Floyd D. Spence National Defense Authorization Act for FY 2001, addressed the issue of HEMP threat directly. The EMP Commission continued to sound the alarm on the threat of HEMP attacks, and based on the knowledge of its influential members with technical backgrounds, drew attention from within and outside the United States by disseminating information that raised questions on the identification of social infrastructure with vulnerabilities as well as the approach to countermeasures. Furthermore, in relation to the activities by the EMP Commission, chair of the EMP Commission and former acting administrator of NASA, William Graham, staff of the EMP Commission, Peter Vincent Pry and others, with the involvement of parties such as the former Speaker of the U.S. House of Representatives, Newt Gingrich, and former head of the Central Intelligence Agency (CIA), James Woolsey, appealed frequently for the need for HEMP measures through various media. On two occasions in 2004 and 2008 respectively, reports by the EMP Commission were submitted to the congress.²¹ In November 2011, approval to establish The Task Force on National and Homeland Security as an advisory committee to the U.S. congress was signed, and review commenced on the EMP threat to the United States as a man-made and natural phenomenon, as well as the response to this threat. However, as the Department of Defense and the Department of Homeland Security did not apply for a budget for the EMP Commission, its operation was concluded at the end of September 2017.²² On the other hand, the Task Force on National and Homeland Security did not receive funds from the congress but operated solely through donations, and continued to review the

HEMP threat under the leadership of former members of the EMP Commission.²³

Signing of the Executive Order on Coordinating National Resilience to Electromagnetic Pulses

After that, with growing calls of concern about HEMP threat by the EMP Commission and others, the Department of Energy launched a review on the strategy for strengthening EMP resilience, in coordination with the power industry. In 2017, the Electromagnetic Pulse Resilience Action Plan was drawn up and published.²⁴ Against this background, the tides changed significantly for the evaluation of HEMP threat in the United States around 2017. Specifically, firstly, the Republican platform, announced during the U.S. Presidential Elections in 2016, mentioned the nuclear issues of North Korea and Iran as well as the war plans of China and Russia, and stated clearly that the HEMP threat is real and that there was a need for the President, congress, Department of Homeland Security, Department of Defense, the government, and the private sector including power business operators, to cooperate and protect the electric grid.²⁵ Next, on September 3, 2017, North Korea’s state-run news agency drew attention when it covered North Korea’s acquisition of HEMP attack capability in a way that connected nuclear tests with the development of intercontinental ballistic missiles.²⁶ Strangely enough, this happened in the same month as the termination of the EMP Commission. (*Note that until then, there had also been frequent discussions linking North Korea’s nuclear development with HEMP threat, including discussions by those related to the EMP Commission.)

There were more significant developments at the start of 2018. The Department of Homeland Security published a document titled “Protecting and Preparing the Homeland Against Threats of Electromagnetic Pulse and Geomagnetic Disturbances,”²⁷ and in the following

year, President Donald Trump signed and issued the Executive Order on Coordinating National Resilience to Electromagnetic Pulses on March 26, 2019.²⁸ In particular, the Executive Order issued by the President was epochal and unprecedented in that it focused on both HEMP and GMD.²⁹ With regard to EMP, it states that it “has the potential to disrupt, degrade, and damage technology and critical infrastructure systems,” and that “Human-made or naturally occurring EMPs can affect large geographic areas, disrupting elements critical to the Nation’s security and economic prosperity, and could adversely affect global commerce and stability.” It sets out clearly and specifically the need for the Federal Government of the United States to strengthen resilience (Sec. 1), and defines critical infrastructure that needs to be protected as “systems and assets, whether physical or virtual, so vital to the United States that the incapacity or destruction of such systems and assets would have a debilitating impact on security, national economic security, national public health or safety, or any combination of those matters” (Sec. 2(a)). Furthermore, this Executive Order also sets out the role and responsibilities of the Secretary of State as follows: “lead the coordination of diplomatic efforts with United States allies and international partners regarding enhancing resilience to the effects of EMPs; and,” “in coordination with the Secretary of Defense and the heads of other relevant agencies, strengthen nuclear nonproliferation and deterrence efforts, which would reduce the likelihood of an EMP attack on the United States or its allies and partners by limiting the availability of nuclear devices” (Sec. 5(a)(ii)). It further orders the Secretary of Defense to: “in cooperation with the heads of relevant agencies and with United States allies, international partners, and private-sector entities as appropriate, improve and develop the ability to rapidly characterize, attribute, and provide warning of EMPs, including effects on space systems of interest to the United States” (Sec. 5(b)(i)). On top of that, it sets out orders to “identify

and list the national critical functions and associated priority critical infrastructure systems, networks, and assets, including space-based assets that, if disrupted, could reasonably result in catastrophic national or regional effects on public health or safety, economic security, or national security” (Sec. 6(a)(i)), and states that “Within 1 year of the identification described in subsection (a)(i) of this section, the Secretary of Homeland Security, in coordination with the heads of other agencies as appropriate, shall, using appropriate government and private-sector standards for EMPs, assess which identified critical infrastructure systems, networks, and assets are most vulnerable to the effects of EMPs” (Sec. 6(a)(ii)). It sets out deadlines such as 90 days, 180 days, one year and four years, for identifying vulnerabilities to HEMP in the relevant government agencies. For example, for the Secretary of Homeland Security, it prescribes that “Within 180 days of the identification described in subsection (a)(ii) of this section, the Secretary of Homeland Security, in coordination with the heads of SSAs and in consultation with the Director of OSTP and the heads of other appropriate agencies, shall review test data — identifying any gaps in such data — regarding the effects of EMPs on critical infrastructure systems, networks, and assets representative of those throughout the Nation” (Sec. 6(b)(i)). Concerning this Executive Order, Secretary of Energy Rick Perry has declared that “The Executive Order sends a clear message to adversaries that the United States takes this threat seriously”.³⁰ Depending on the viewpoint, the same Executive Order could be regarded as carrying significance in terms of addressing technological vulnerabilities, while also having the implications of developing deterrence-by-denial against adversaries that are considering a HEMP attack, which also covers allies and partner countries that the United States offers extended deterrence to.

The report “High-Altitude Electromagnetic Pulse and the Bulk Power System”³¹ published by the U.S.

Electric Power Research Institute (EPRI) soon after the Executive Order was signed, established clearly the technological means for mitigating the potential impact of HEMP, based on the review of HEMP's impact on power transmission systems in three phases. With regard to the view that HEMP could cause a continuous power outage in the United States lasting from several months to years, the EPRI report presents the clear conclusion that it does not support this from the standpoint that it is possible to put in place countermeasures to begin with. However, this EPRI report not only drew strong criticisms in the technological aspects from members of the former EMP Commission,³² but also gave rise to discussions in various media about the views for and against its contents.³³ The results of individual research projects that formed the basis for the EPRI report were made available to the public by the research institute in 2016³⁴, and these constituted a part of the aforementioned joint project with the U.S. Department of Energy. Incidentally, a general EMP measure that is deemed effective, despite the need to balance it with costs, is to use protective devices such as electromagnetic wave shields or noise filters.³⁵ In addition, various recommendations made by the Telecommunication Standardization Sector of the International Telecommunication Union (ITU-T) have already defined deliberate electromagnetic attacks through HEMP as well as set out the guidelines for acquiring immunity against that.³⁶ Here, the focus is placed on "evaluation" of how regionally widespread HEMP is, and the extent of damage it causes, before it is deemed as a threat. Ultimately, should that not be seen as leaving it up to a "judgement" of security risks and costs?³⁷

Future outlook on the HEMP threat

¹ William Graham, James R. Woolsey and Peter Vincent Pry, "The EMP Executive Order? Where Were Bush and Obama?" National Review website, May 3, 2019.

² See below for an example. Jack Steinberger, "The Electromagnetic Pulse Produced by a Nuclear Bomb Explosion High Above the Atmosphere," Archive.org website, September

High altitude nuclear tests in the atmosphere are a thing of the past. Since then, the threat of HEMP has not been clearly established amidst the background of dramatic developments in critical social infrastructure. In 2019, the President of the United States signed an Executive Order that looked at both GMD and HEMP, and by doing so, drew a distinct line with the discussions to date. This has presented the possibility that the Federal Government of the United States will engage in in-depth studies going forward, as well as take a concrete step toward identifying vulnerabilities and putting in place measures in some areas, in cooperation with allies and partner countries. Incidentally, with regard to examples of past reviews on enhancing EMP resistance in relation to the U.S. military, it has been stated in congress that additional overheads for incorporation into the systems of the U.S. military and commercial computers would be 2% to 3%, and that it would also be possible to retrofit electronic hardware held by the U.S. military at a total additional cost of 3% to 10%.³⁸ Needless to say, as one of two nuclear-weapon states that have a history of conducting high altitude nuclear tests, the knowledge that U.S. government agencies have of HEMP can be considered superior to that of other countries. Moreover, as it also has a history of developing standards that are frequently used as a reference domestically and abroad, such as the HEMP-related MIL Standard that was also touched on in this paper, any progress made in measures in the United States are likely to have a ripple effect in some way on other countries. The trends and future developments in measures to counter the HEMP threat, put in place by the United States and its allies and partners, will continue to draw close attention.

2006; Jeffrey Lewis, "The EMPire Strikes Back: Electromagnetic Pulse is the Conservative Fetish that Just Won't Die" *Foreign Policy*, May 24, 2013.

³ K.S.H. Lee, ed., *EMP Interaction: Principles, Techniques, and Reference Data*, A Summa Book, 1986, pp.45-46.

⁴ John Kemp, "Time to be Afraid - Preparing for the Next Big

Solar Storm,” *Reuters*, July 26, 2014.

⁵ EMP Commission, “Report of the Commission to Assess the Threat to the United States from Electromagnetic Pulse (EMP) Attack Volume I: Executive Report,” pp.4-6.

⁶ John McRary, “The Amplitude Distribution of an Electromagnetic Pulse Propagated through the Ionosphere,” *EMP Theoretical Note*, No.80, June 1970; Michael A. Messier, “A Standard Ionosphere for the Study of Electromagnetic Pulse Propagation,” *EMP Theoretical Note*, No.117, March 1, 1971; R.D. Jones and D.Z. Ring, “Ionospheric Modification of the Electromagnetic Pulse from Nuclear Explosions,” *EMP Theoretical Note*, No.174, July 1972.

⁷ Sukeyuki Ichimasa, “Bei-So no Taikiken-nai Kaku Jikken to Kokodo Denji Parusu (HEMP) Kenkyu” [Research on Atmospheric Nuclear Tests Conducted by the United States and Soviet Union, and high altitude electromagnetic pulse (HEMP)], *CISTEC Journal* No.173, January 2018, pp.59-63.

⁸ Ichimasa, *Ibid*, pp. 61-62.

⁹ Charles N. Vittitoe, “Did High-Altitude EMP Cause the Hawaiian Streetlight Incident?” *System Design and Assessment Notes*, Note 31, June 1989.

¹⁰ Charles Reuben, “In Memoriam Empire my Prince Carl Baum, Trestle-Maker,” *Alibi*, Vol.20, No.1, January 6-12, 2011.

¹¹ W.D. Prather, D.V. Giri and R.L. Garner, “Dr. Carl Baum: One Remarkable Career,” *The Radio Science Bulletin*, No.312, March 2005, pp.13-14.

¹² Jena Baker McNeill and Richard Weitz, “Electromagnetic Pulse (EMP) Attack: A Preventable Homeland Security Catastrophe,” The Heritage Foundation website, October 20, 2008.

¹³ In relation to this point, Gurevich indicated that there was frequently disseminated information about the former Soviet Union’s high altitude nuclear tests and HEMP even prior to the EUROEM meeting. As these could also be referenced in United States in the Cold War period, it has been pointed out that rather than a lack of information, it was likely that the United States (particularly the U.S. military) had not had much interest in HEMP to begin with.

Vladimir Gurevich, *Protection of Substation Critical Equipment against Intentional Electromagnetic Threats*, Wiley, 2016, pp.26-27.

¹⁴ Ichimasa, *Ibid*, p. 61.

¹⁵ Clay Wilson, “High Altitude Electromagnetic Pulse (HEMP) and High Power Microwave (HPM) Devices: Threat Assessments,” *CRS Report for Congress*, March 26, 2008, p.12.

¹⁶ “House of Commons Defence Committee Developing Threats: Electro-Magnetic Pulses (EMP) Tenth Report of Session 2010-12,” U.K. House of Commons Defense Committee, February 8, 2012.

¹⁷ S.R. Rogers, et. al., “Final Report: Engineering Design Guidelines for Electromagnetic Pulse Hardening of Naval Equipment Prepared for Naval Surface Weapons Center,” July 15, 1981.

¹⁸ “Military Standard: High-Altitude Electromagnetic Pulse (HEMP) Protection for Ground-Based C4I Facilities Performing Critical, Time-Urgent Missions (MIL-STD-188-125),” U.S. Department of Defense, June 26, 1990; Electromagnetic Threats Current Capabilities and Emerging Threat, American Foreign Policy Council Strategic Primer, Winter 2018 Volume 4, 2018, p.4.

¹⁹ Scott Burnell, “UPDATE: Keeping U.S. Reactors Safe from Power Pulses,” U.S. NRC Blog website, July 5, 2016.

²⁰ Sukeyuki Ichimasa, “Threat of Cascading “Permanent Blackout” Effects and High Altitude Electromagnetic Pulse (HEMP),” *Boei Kenkyusho Kiyo* [NIDS Security Studies] Vol. 18 No. 2, February 2016, p.10.

²¹ In January 2019, the three reports drawn up by the EMP

Commission in the past— “Nuclear EMP Attack Scenarios and Combined-Arms Cyber Warfare,” “Political-Military Motives for Electromagnetic Pulse Attack,” “Foreign Views of Electromagnetic Pulse Attack”—were additionally disclosed on the website of a member of the Commission. (<http://www.firstempcommission.org/>).

²² Statement for the Record Dr. William R. Graham, Chairman Dr. Peter Vincent Pry, Chief of Staff Commission to Assess the Threat to the United States from Electromagnetic Pulse (EMP) Attack to U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Homeland Security Subcommittee on Oversight and Management Efficiency Hearing “Empty Threat or Serious Danger: Assessing North Korea’s Risk to the Homeland,” October 12, 2017.

²³ “History of the Task Force on National and Homeland Security,” Electromagnetic Pulse (EMP) The Task Forces on National and Homeland Security website.

²⁴ “U.S. Department of Energy Electromagnetic Pulse Resilience Action Plan,” U.S. Department of Energy, January 2017.

²⁵ “Republican Platform 2016,” The Republican National Committee, 2016, p.54.

²⁶ “North Korea’s ‘Electronic Bomb’ Technology of Russian Origin, Experts Say,” *UPI*, September 14, 2017.

²⁷ “Strategy for Protecting and Preparing the Homeland against Threats of Electromagnetic Pulse and Geomagnetic Disturbances,” U.S. Department of Homeland Security, October 9, 2018.

²⁸ “Executive Order on Coordinating National Resilience to Electromagnetic Pulses,” The White House, March 26, 2019.

²⁹ With regard to the threat of GMD, in October 2016, then President Barack Obama had signed an Executive Order, but HEMP as a human-made EMP threat had not been covered at all at the time. “Executive Order Coordinating Efforts to Prepare the Nation for Space Weather Events,” The White House, October 13, 2016.

³⁰ “President Trump Signs Executive Order for Resilience Against Electromagnetic Pulses,” U.S. Department of Energy, March 26, 2019.

³¹ R. Horton, “High-Altitude Electromagnetic Pulse and the Bulk Power System: Potential Impacts and Mitigation Strategies,” EPRI 2019 Technical Report, April 29, 2019, p.xii.

³² William Graham, James R. Woolsey and Peter Vincent Pry, “The EMP Executive Order ? Where Were Bush and Obama?” National Review website, May 3, 2019.

³³ “EPRI Analysis Identifies Potential Impacts and Solutions to Mitigate An Electromagnetic Pulse (EMP) Event on the Electric Grid,” *Bloomberg*, May 1, 2019; James Conca, “Can Nuclear Power Plants Resist Attacks of Electromagnetic Pulse (EMP)?” *Forbes*, January 3, 2019.

³⁴ “Electromagnetic Pulse (EMP) Grid Resiliency: Transmission Vulnerability and Mitigation,” EPRI website, February 2016.

³⁵ Masato Maruyama, Ken Okamoto, Yuichiro Okugawa, Jun Kato. “Kokodo Kakubakuhatsu Denji Parusu (HEMP) e no Taisaku Kento no Torikumi” [Initiatives to Review the Measures for high altitude electromagnetic pulse (HEMP)], *NTT Technical Journal*, March 2018, pp. 50-51.

³⁶ Electrical System Security Special Technical Committee and Special Investigative Expert Committee for Electromagnetic Security in Smart Grid of the Institute of Electrical Engineers of Japan (ed.), *IoT Jidai no Denjiha Sekyuriti – 21 Seki no Shakai Infura wo Denjiha Kogeki kara Mamoru ni wa* [Electromagnetic Wave Security in the IoT Era – For Protecting the Social Infrastructure from Electromagnetic Wave Attacks in the 21st Century], Kagakujyoho Shuppan Co., Ltd., pp.215-216.

³⁷ Ichimasa, “Bei-So no Taikiken-nai Kaku Jikken to Kokodo

Denji Parusu (HEMP) Kenkyu” [Research on Atmospheric Nuclear Tests Conducted by the United States and Soviet Union, and high altitude electromagnetic pulse (HEMP)], p.63.

³⁸ Lowell Wood, Statement Before the House Research and Development Subcommittee, Hearing on EMP Threats to the U.S. Military and Civilian Infrastructure, October 7, 1999.

プロフィール

profile

Sukeyuki Ichimasa
Senior Fellow
Policy Studies Department
Defense Policy Division

Areas of Expertise:

Arms Control/Disarmament/Non-proliferation,
International Security Studies

The views expressed in this column are solely those of the author and do not represent the official views of NIDS.

Please contact us at the following regarding any questions, comments or requests you may have.

We do not permit any unauthorized reproduction or unauthorized copying.

Planning and Coordination Office, The National Institute for Defense Studies

Telephone (direct): 03-3260-3011

Telephone (general): 03-3268-3111 (ext. 29171)

FAX: 03-3260-3034

* Website: <http://www.nids.mod.go.jp/>